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EMPLOYERS’ INDEMNITY SUPPLEMENTATION FUND AMENDMENT BILL 2001 
Second Reading 

Resumed from 24 May. 

HON PETER FOSS (East Metropolitan) [5.30 pm]:  The Opposition has some concern with this legislation; in 
fact, we voted against it in the other House due to the failure of the Government to accept important 
amendments, which we will move at the committee stage.  The one penny in the pound income tax was 
introduced to meet the cost of either the Boer War at the end of the nineteenth century, or World War I at the 
beginning of the twentieth century.  People were assured that it was a temporary increase in the surcharge on 
people’s incomes.  Of course, the penny tax was never removed.  The problem is that once a tax is imposed, it 
has a tendency to become part of the scenery and to remain.   

Our principal concern is that we have little in the way of limitation to prevent this becoming a permanent part of 
the scenery.  I note that the Bill provides for the maximum amount of the levy after six years to be one per cent.  
I am concerned that the Government is even contemplating that it continue for that long.  It is a matter of 
extreme concern that this levy is contemplated to continue beyond six years.  It is to meet an immediate problem; 
that is, the collapse of HIH Insurance.   

The insurance area is interesting because of the crossover between federal and state responsibilities.  As 
members know, most of the responsibility for insurance lies with the Commonwealth Government.  The 
Commonwealth Government deals with the prudential requirements of insurers.  The Commonwealth 
Government has legislated in large areas of insurance law; for instance, the Insurance Contracts Act, the Life 
Insurance Act, and the Insurance (Agents and Brokers) Act.  The Commonwealth has a range of legislation 
governing insurance companies and their prudential requirements, and the conduct of people involved in the sale 
and brokerage of insurance contracts.  Most importantly, the Commonwealth Government eventually set up the 
Australian Prudential Regulation Authority, which deals with the prudential requirements of insurance 
companies.   

My first reaction upon hearing of the rather disastrous consequence of HIH Insurance becoming insolvent, was 
to query what APRA had been doing.  The whole idea of APRA is to make certain that insurance companies do 
not get to the stage at which they are unable to meet their liabilities.  One of the most important reasons that 
people take out insurance policies is that it gives them peace of mind and some certainty.  People do not get 
much peace of mind and certainty if their insurance company ceases to be able to pay on claims.  We faced that 
in Western Australia with the State Government Insurance Office, after the disastrous policies of the Burke 
Government and its use of the assets of the State Government Insurance Office.  We have heard on many 
occasions in this Chamber how that came about: how it was used for the political purposes of the Burke 
Government, how the Government bailed out its friends by purchasing vast quantities of real estate at vastly 
inflated prices, and how it generally concealed from the public the terrible way in which it had devastated the 
assets of the SGIO.  Of course, that is history.  That was an unusual company because it was a state insurance 
company; therefore, it did not come within the constitutional purview of the federal Government.  Workers 
compensation insurance law does not come within the purview of the federal Government; however, the 
insurance companies involved in underwriting workers compensation do.  HIH Insurance and the companies that 
it acquired, which were its doom, were all responsible to the Australian Prudential Regulation Authority for their 
prudential requirements and were, presumably, properly supervised by APRA to ensure that they did not get into 
trouble.   

One of the most extraordinary statements that I heard after HIH Insurance first got into trouble was made by the 
federal Minister for Financial Services and Regulation, Hon Joe Hockey.  His suggestion that it was time all 
insurance law was brought under the Commonwealth appeared to meet with some approval from businesses in 
the eastern States.  This was about the worst time to make such a suggestion because it followed the obvious 
failure of the system set in place by the federal Government to ensure the prudential requirements of insurance 
companies.  However, Hon Joe Hockey, who was no doubt instructed by federal Treasurer, Peter Costello, 
decided that this was a good time to make another power play to take over matters that are within the purview of 
the States.  His little clique of business associates, who are always prepared to come out whenever the federal 
Government makes some power play, agreed with his suggestion.  I sincerely hope that the federal Government 
does not place any further pressure on the State Government to hand over its workers compensation insurance 
powers and that it is made clear to the federal Government that the State Government does not see this debacle 
as any ground or excuse to make another grab for centralist power.   

I have asked government officers how APRA allowed such a disaster to occur.  I understand that shortly prior to 
APRA’s approval for the continuing operation of HIH Insurance, it received an auditor’s report that indicated all 
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was fine and well.  That indicates to me that some action might be taken against the auditor who was unable to 
determine that there was such an enormous hole in the assets of HIH Insurance.  I am hopeful that, as this royal 
commission into the HIH Insurance collapse progresses, part of the information that comes out will make it clear 
that certain auditors’ professional indemnity insurance - which I hope was not with HIH Insurance - should pay a 
substantial amount back to those Australian authorities that have had to meet the shortfall that the failure of that 
company produced.  That failure would never have occurred had the system worked properly.  This failure may 
not have been due to government negligence.  It may have been due to reliance upon the certificates of the audit.  
However, the system has failed somewhere along the line.  I believe that it was either through an incredible lack 
of diligence on the part of APRA or, as I am told but have no way of verifying, there was a somewhat lax 
attitude on the part of the auditors about the obligations and assets of HIH Insurance.  This indicates that there 
may well be another source of funds to meet the shortfall.  An action may be brought against some person or 
persons, presumably the auditors, who have failed in this instance.  

The Opposition believes that is all the more reason for this Bill to have a review period.  In three years we will 
be able to see whether it is still required.  It is an ominous state of affairs that we are being asked to pass this Bill 
without a time limit on the levy and that we are even contemplating a reduction in the percentage to one per cent 
after six years.  If the Government believes this should be passed, I urge it to lift this incredible load from the 
businesses in Western Australia that are being asked to pay it.  

We are imposing the levy on the wrong people.  I accept that it is not for the Opposition to suggest arrangements 
by which the money should be found.  However, it is important that people who are left without insurance be 
reassured.  Perhaps the Opposition could have argued more strongly for a better deal.  Be that as it may, this is 
the arrangement the Government has decided to make.  It has decided to put this impost on companies that are 
subject to the Employers’ Indemnity Supplementation Fund Act.  The Government must justify that decision to 
those employers who were not with HIH Insurance, but who must find extra money to pay the additional amount 
on their insurance premiums.  The people of Western Australia will not take kindly to it.  

The people who must pay this impost will also be required to pay increased workers compensation premiums if 
the Government carries out its promise to amend the Workers’ Compensation and Rehabilitation Act to increase 
their liability.  For employers it will be not only raining but also pouring.  The employers of Western Australia 
who cop these enormous increases in their insurance premiums will not hesitate to come forward and let us know 
that they are hurting to the extent that they will probably go out of business.  That is very much a prospect for 
some industries.  Five per cent on premiums may not seem much.  However, it depends on the size of the 
premium.  If it is already so high that employers can barely meet it, the addition of a further five per cent, before 
all the increases which may result from amendments to legislation the Government intends to introduce, will 
make a difference to people who are finding that their insurance premiums are extremely difficult to meet.  

We have all had letters from industries such as aged care, which have found their premiums have become 
impossible to pay.  Other legislative changes to legislation such as the Minimum Conditions of Employment Act 
and the Workplace Agreements Act will have an enormous effect on those people.  If nursing homes go out of 
business, more people will be out of work and elderly people will be left without a place to live.  The 
ramifications will be significant.  

I am concerned that the federal Government has managed to persuade the State Government that it would be a 
good idea to help with this system.  As we know, the system has failed on the federal scene not through anything 
the State has done.  It is entirely within federal control.  Once again, the Commonwealth is saying it would be a 
good idea for the States to contribute some money.  If as a result of our contribution a recovery is made, the 
recovery should come back to Western Australian employers.  I am concerned that there is no guarantee 
whatsoever that any recovery will even get near the State, let alone the employers.  If it came back to the State 
and ended up in the general fund part of the employers indemnity supplementation fund, it would be capable of 
being returned to the employers who at that time are subject to the fund.  However, there appears to be no way in 
which we have protected the situation should this levy not be entirely needed and should there be a return from 
action brought on behalf of the administrators against the people who appear to have been negligent in looking 
after the prudential requirements of HIH Insurance Ltd. 

The concept has always been that the workers compensation legislation is based on compulsory insurance.  The 
idea was that there would be a no-fault liability for injuries suffered by workers, and that they did not need to 
worry about the economic survival of their employer in order to be paid.  The first line, of course, is to have an 
insurance policy.  There are circumstances in which an employer can become a self-insurer, and that prudential 
requirement is taken over by the State whereby it ensures that the person has the fiscal capacity to meet the 
obligations. 
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However, behind that insurance policy, it goes a bit further, and the Workers’ Compensation and Rehabilitation 
Act and the Employers’ Indemnity Supplementation Fund Act are both based on the concept that the fund is to 
be the ultimate payer of these obligations.  I have called it the fund, but I think about three funds are involved, 
and there is a capacity for those funds to be shifted backwards and forwards from time to time.  A statutory 
framework is already in place, unlike the situation with the Commonwealth, which has set up a trust fund to deal 
with the other areas of insurance.  I notice that fund has been specifically set up so that it will exclude workers 
compensation.  Unlike that situation, which is an ad hoc arrangement to deal with a problem, the fund has always 
been a fundamental part of the law relating to insurance for workers compensation.  Although I say workers 
compensation, I indicate that the supplementation fund deals with not only workers compensation but also the 
standard policy issued under that Act, which is both a workers compensation and employers liability insurance.  
That is a rather curious situation, because the Commonwealth probably has power over the employers liability 
part of the insurance, but it does not pick that up.  This fund picks up both employers liability and workers 
compensation.   

The mechanism is in place; the concept is there.  My only concerns are, first, that the Commonwealth appears to 
be escaping some of its responsibility; secondly, that the decision to place it on the employers is quite drastic and 
will have drastic effects in our economy; and, thirdly, we do not appear to have any idea when it will end or how 
much the people will end up paying.  We seem to be assuming it may go on indefinitely, and we do not seem to 
have any mechanism for dealing with a payback that occurs after we have paid out all the money that we think 
we have to pay out under the fund. 

To get a concept of what is involved, we should look at some of the facts that emerged regarding how many 
people are involved in this and who they are.  The real concern that we have is that something should be in place 
for Western Australian employers who are left without insurance support.  The information on the HIH 
Insurance portfolio, insofar as it relates to Western Australia, is derived from Mr Harry Neesham, the Executive 
Director of WorkCover WA.  As members are probably aware, SGIO Insurance Ltd assumed liability for 4 483 
workers compensation policyholders on 15 March 2001.  There were 3 904 companies with premiums up to 
$10 000; 261 with premiums between $10 000 and $20 000; 182 with premiums between $20 000 and $50 000; 
56 with premiums between $50 000 and $100 000; 71 with premiums between $100 000 and $500 000; and 9 
with premiums of more than $500 000.  Five per cent on the premium does not sound like a lot of money, but 
when a company is paying a premium of more than $500 000, it starts to add up to substantial amounts.  Those 
insurers are paying a very high premium and it becomes a major part of the company’s outgoings.  If a large 
company has a lot of employers and is paying a low premium, even if it is another $25 000 or $50 000, the effect 
on that company will not be as drastic as the effect on a small company with a high premium, because it will 
have a major increase in its outgoings.  We are talking about a very substantial amount of money.   

The concern we all have is that something must be done to help those insurers who would face bankruptcy if the 
fund did not have a statutory obligation to pay this.  We are also concerned that we might drive more insurers 
into bankruptcy by placing this imposition on them.  I understand that the premiums are about to be negotiated, 
so, to that extent, it is important that we deal with this speedily.  It is amazing how often we must deal with 
things speedily in this House, even though we do not like it, simply because if we did not do it, the consequences 
to the public would be worse than if we did not deal with it.  To put it mildly, it is not a satisfactory state of 
affairs. 

Hon N.D. Griffiths:  It never has been.   

Hon PETER FOSS:  No-one likes to make a decision to accept legislation which one feels is wrong in principle 
under the threat that if the decision is not made, something worse will happen to the people for whom one thinks 
something good should be done.  Mario Puzo cleverly enunciated what is happening here: we are being made an 
offer we cannot refuse, because the consequences of refusing the offer are worse than the consequences of 
accepting it.  This House has received a mafia offer - if we do not accept this offer, the consequences will be 
worse.  They will not be too good if the offer is accepted.  What we are being asked to endorse is not good for 
many people in Western Australia, but our failure to accept the offer will be worse for them.  I take no great 
pleasure in going along with legislation on that basis.  Although I accept that we need to act urgently for this 
year, I do not understand why we need to act urgently for the next six years.  If this is to be in place for the next 
six, 10 or 20 years, it deserves proper consideration.  We are moving quickly today because we have no 
alternative, but I cannot see why the Government will not accept a sunset clause of three years.  Three years is 
generous.  One year would be best.  The Government will be able to work on it during those three years.  
Perhaps then it will be able to come up with something that is not a mafia offer.  With the benefit of three years, 
the Government might be able to come up with a solution.  It is hard to think that the Government could not 
work on it for three years and then come back with a better method or say that, unfortunately, it has been unable 
to do anything in three years and ask for an extension of the Act.  Many Acts of Parliament have been extended.  
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I would like to know why the Government says that we do not have much choice, that we must enact it now or 
people will be in deep trouble, while it refuses to accept a sunset clause that would give it the opportunity for 
proper consideration and allow it to come back with a solution that will deal with all the problems.  The 
Government would then not be bothered by an urgent need to come up with a properly thought-out solution that 
has the capacity to satisfy people.  I do not believe that the Government can say that the current solution is ideal 
and that if it had had 16 years in which to work on it, it would have chosen this option.  I am interested in 
whether the Minister Assisting the Treasurer can assure us that this legislation is the best way to do things and 
that it could not be made better even if the Government had three more years to work on it.  I would find that 
hard to believe.   

At this stage, the Opposition offers conditional support for the Bill.  It will support it only if a sunset clause is 
agreed to.  Our support for the legislation is based on the fact that we do not see any alternative at this stage and 
the belief that, given three years, even this Government could have sufficient ingenuity to come up with 
something even slightly better. 

HON M.J. CRIDDLE (Agricultural) [5.57 pm]:  I received a briefing on this Bill.  The National Party made it 
clear in the other place that it opposes any additional impost on small business.  Small business does not 
understand why it must pay the levy.  It had nothing to do with the collapse of HIH Insurance.  Everybody 
knows that small business is facing a hard time.  The country is affected by fuel prices, annual increases in the 
superannuation levy and, of course, the seasonal hardship that we hope the rain will assist with in the very near 
future.  It is a difficult time to try to sell something like this.  However, it is undeniable that workers must be 
covered.  The HIH collapse has left many people in a position of no coverage.  Correspondingly, the companies 
involved must also be covered.  Our constituents do not understand that a levy will be imposed and the 
Government needs to explain to them why the levy should be five per cent.  I understand that in Western 
Australia, $93 million is outstanding and employers are being asked to shoulder that burden.  Hon Peter Foss 
pointed out that the Federal Government is not providing direct assistance and, therefore, we must make up the 
difference of the $93 million.  We do not believe that small business should feel that impact.  I note that if this 
legislation is passed, a review of the levy will take place in March 2002 and each succeeding year to ensure that 
it is reset by regulation at the necessary level to meet the projected fund requirement. 

A sunset clause should be included in case the levy is still in place after three years.  The Opposition has 
indicated that it is one of its requirements for passage of the legislation.  I am opposed to the legislation, but the 
sunset clause would be a safety valve that could be used to make the legislation more acceptable.  The 
Employers’ Indemnity Supplementation Fund contains $8.6 million, which is being used to commence 
payments.  I understand that $36 million is required for the fund in 2001-02, which is a big requirement.  
However, as small business is faced with such difficulty, especially in the country, the National Party opposes 
this legislation. 

Sitting suspended from 6.00 to 7.30 pm 

HON J.A. SCOTT (South Metropolitan) [7.30 pm]:  The Greens (WA) support this legislation with somewhat 
of a bad taste in their mouths, particularly when one considers the history of the previous workplace legislation 
that came into this House.  At that time we debated significant changes to the legislation to assist the insurance 
industry to lower premium rates in this State, almost completely at the expense of injured workers.  As the 
minister said in the second reading speech, this Bill will revamp the Employers’ Indemnity Supplementation 
Fund, which was established in 1980 to cover the cost to employees and injured employees when an insurer 
approved under the Workers Compensation and Rehabilitation Act went into liquidation. 

Here we are again in 2001 with another approved workers compensation insurer, HIH Insurance, which has been 
placed in provisional liquidation and again the fund is being kicked into life.  However, it is amazing that the 
legislation from the previous Government went through this House despite calls from me and others that injured 
workers should not have to pay the price of lower premiums through reduced access to the courts.  Retrospective 
legislation was passed in this place to prevent workers from having that access, despite the fact that members 
called for amendments to the direction of that legislation to monitor the performance of the insurance companies.  
We were told that was “gonna happen” one day, despite the Legislation Committee taking evidence from people 
such as Brendan McCarthy, representing the Chamber of Commerce and Industry who said to the committee that 
one of his largest concerns was that no proper way existed for checking the validity of insurance companies’ 
claims for the need to raise premiums.  He was sure that they were taking us all for a ride.  He was also sure that 
many of the problems in the industry were the product not of lawyers or cheating injured workers, but of 
incompetent management on the part of the insurance companies.  We are now picking up the tab for those 
incompetent insurance companies, because we do not have a proper system to ensure that they manage claims 
properly or that they have the wherewithal to conduct business.   
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Injured workers have been ripped off.  None of this money will go to those who had their claims rejected 
retrospectively because of the provisions contained in legislation passed during the coalition’s term in office.  I 
raised this issue with the Minister for Racing and Gaming, who said that he would examine it.  However, I am 
not confident those people will be compensated.  Injured workers ring me regularly to tell me about the serious 
problems they are experiencing with this system.  They say they are made to feel like criminals for making a 
claim.  They are put through every possible hoop to prevent them getting what is rightfully theirs.  They are 
victims of the system and they will get nothing as a result of the passage of this legislation.  On the other hand, 
we will pick up the tab for the insurance companies.  

Hon M.J. Criddle:  Look over there; the Government is over there.  

Hon J.A. SCOTT:  Yes.  

Hon M.J. Criddle:  Don’t worry about us.  

Hon J.A. SCOTT:  Members opposite introduced the legislation that is causing this problem.  In fact, these 
problems are the product of not only this Parliament, but also the Commonwealth Parliament.  The Howard 
Government has allowed the industry to regulate itself to the point at which we no longer have trustees.  In the 
past, if something went wrong, the trustees would have to pay out of their own pockets.  We now have no 
trustees and no-one to ensure that the insurance companies are doing their work properly.   

Once again, small businesses are paying, not because something has accidentally gone wrong -  

Hon M.J. Criddle:  Talk to the Government.  

Hon J.A. SCOTT:  I will get to this Government.  I am referring to what has been done in the past.   

Hon Ray Halligan:  You have the cheque book; you make the decisions.  

Hon J.A. SCOTT:  I do not have any cheque book.   

My gripe is about the hypocrisy of the members such as Hon Peter Foss.  He is concerned that the five per cent 
levy will hurt the people paying the premium.  He stated that no-one likes to support legislation that is wrong in 
principle.  He has introduced many pieces of legislation that are wrong in principle and he was driving this 
legislation.  He has said that, because the consequence of not accepting the offer will be a worse situation, he 
will support this Bill.  Apparently, it might be best for the Government to pay it now and come up with a better 
deal over the next three or four years.  I believe it would be best for the Government to put in place now much 
stronger regulatory systems to ensure that the insurance industry cannot continue to get away with these sorts of 
things.  That is what I would like the Government to do, because the insurance industry has been getting away 
with things for years, and it is time the industry was regulated properly - I know many people do not like that 
word.   

Hon Murray Criddle said that small businesses do not know why they should have to pay this bill.  I have some 
sympathy for the small businesses that will have to pay this bill.  However, small businesses did not care too 
much when this place dealt with the legislation that impinges on the rights of injured workers - their employees, 
to whom they should have loyalty.  Small businesses did not get together with their employees to ensure that the 
insurance companies became more competent in their claims management.  No; that was too darned hard.  It is 
about time small businesses got together with their employees to get the best deal, rather than say, “Too bad; you 
guys are going to sink.  Even if you are injured because of our negligence, we will not let you get into a court 
and get money out of an insurance company.”  

Hon M.J. Criddle:  That is unfair. 

Hon J.A. SCOTT:  It is not unfair.  A document was circulated in this Parliament from one small business 
employer who ran an aged persons home, and it had the signatures of all the people -  

Hon M.J. Criddle:  It is unfair to accuse everyone of neglect. 

Hon J.A. SCOTT:  I did not accuse everyone of neglect. 

Hon M.J. Criddle:  You did. 

The PRESIDENT:  Order!  Hon Jim Scott should address the Chair, rather than the interjector.  

Hon J.A. SCOTT:  That document was highly emotionally-charged.  Old people were being told that if the 
legislation did not go through the Parliament immediately, charges in aged persons homes would be increased to 
the point where they could no longer afford to stay there.  That was done by unscrupulous small business people 
who did not really think through what they were doing.  The collapse of HIH Insurance is the result of the lack of 
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proper regulation by both federal and State Governments in the past.  We want regulation that will enforce the 
proper scrutiny of insurance companies.  

Hon Ray Halligan:  You want a guarantee that something of this nature will never happen again.   

Hon J.A. SCOTT:  I do not want a guarantee that something of this nature will never happen again.   

Hon Ray Halligan:  What do you want?   

Hon J.A. SCOTT:  I want better case management, and I want the unfair practices in this industry to stop.  I note 
the massive mansions of the people who were running this company that we now are being asked to bail out.  
Those multimultimillionaires, who were getting out of paying what were in many cases legitimate claims, were 
not exactly scraping along on their behinds, to put it kindly.  I understand that we need to pass this legislation, 
but I want a commitment from the Government that it will tighten up the prudential requirements for insurance 
companies and scrutinise the efficiency of claims management.  We support the Bill, like Hon Peter Foss, but 
hopefully with a little less hypocrisy, and some sense of distaste.  

HON B.M. SCOTT (South Metropolitan) [7.45 pm]:  I do not intend to go over the ground that Hon Peter Foss 
covered in setting the scene of the collapse of HIH Insurance and its impact on individual employers and 
workers.  The Opposition realises that there needs to be a commitment for workers and that they need to be 
covered by insurance, and that employers need to have workers compensation.  When I hear speeches like that 
from Hon Jim Scott I wonder how much business experience is behind them.  Workers compensation is 
aggregated on an employer’s payroll.  In the main, business sees workers compensation insurance as a necessary 
evil.  There is a mandatory and statutory obligation to cover workers for injury or loss of salary.  Who employers 
deal with when taking out insurance is their own business.  The suggestion that the Government look at refining 
some of the brakes placed on insurance companies is something that I find irrelevant to the argument.   

The Opposition does not support the extra burden that the five per cent impost carries for business but it 
acknowledges that business has a responsibility in this area.  I urge the Government to acknowledge this 
responsibility and support the Opposition in looking at a short-term impost on business and to have a sunset 
clause of three years. 

The levy to be imposed is only to recover the funds for the claims that have been paid out by HIH Insurance.  
We hope that this legislation does not give a blank cheque to the Government to continue an impost on small 
business.  Business is not there to provide an open cheque. 

Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich:  The member should be the last person to talk about that - what about the goods and 
services tax? 

Hon B.M. SCOTT:  I remind Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich and other members of the Government, particularly women 
members, that while the Government tends to bracket small business and business as the big ugly employer, 
there are a number of people in the State who run childcare businesses and are unable to put off staff.  They will 
have to face extra costs that will end up being levied on the parents of children who attend their childcare 
centres.  Such costs are static for childcare centres. 

Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich:  The Opposition should have thought about that before they introduced the GST on 
childcare. 

Hon B.M. SCOTT:  I am not talking about the GST; I am talking about the five per cent impost on small 
business that the Government wants to put on ad infinitum to every small business. 

Several members interjected. 

The PRESIDENT:  Order!  The parliamentary secretaries are not on the opposition benches.   

Hon B.M. SCOTT:  I remind the Government that there is a whole range of small business.  We have heard 
tonight from Hon Peter Foss all the details of the categories.  The highest number of business operators has a 
small payroll; only a few businesses fall into the highest category of highest payers.  We are looking at small 
mum-and-dad businesses in the community.  The levy will be a gross impost on their weekly payouts.  We do 
not want an open cheque to be given to the Government; we want it to be restricted to a short-term remedy for 
this crisis.   

While the Government has asked us to trust that the levy will be reviewed every year, the Opposition would like 
to see that commitment set in concrete and for the legislation to have a sunset clause of at least two to three 
years.  The supplementary fund has $8.5 million in it at the moment, but there is a need for funds in the vicinity 
of $90 million.   



Extract from Hansard 
[COUNCIL - Thursday, 31 May 2001] 

 p793b-808a 
Hon Peter Foss; Hon Murray Criddle; Hon Jim Scott; Hon Barbara Scott; President; Hon Ray Halligan; Hon 

Nick Griffiths; Hon Dee Margetts; Chairman; Deputy President; Hon Robyn McSweeney 

 [7] 

I was at a business luncheon today, where I met a business person who had a small number of employees, but 
was caught in the net of an insurance company attached to HIH.  He has had to take out an additional insurance 
policy.  In addition to a five per cent impost on his workers compensation insurance, he had had to take out a 
reinsurance policy to make sure.  It is a statutory obligation for every employer to take out workers 
compensation insurance.  There are companies in the group that Hon Peter Foss has mentioned tonight that have 
already had to pay out an additional workers compensation bill, and now they will have to pay the additional five 
per cent levy.  A number of small businesses will probably have to put off workers, and some childcare centres 
will have to close, if this is a long-term impost.  I seek leave to table a letter from the Nedlands Early Learning 
Centre.  

Leave granted.  [See paper No 378.] 

Hon B.M. SCOTT:  I use this letter as an example.  I have canvassed some childcare centres in my electorate, 
and many of them are suffering because of a number of pressures on the childcare industry.  They will probably 
need to raise the fees for parents.  I urge the Government to get out of the mindset that every small business 
makes huge amounts of profit.  There are many small organisations delivering services to the community every 
day, which have a static staff ratio required by regulations.  They cannot cut staff, whereas a business can.  

Hon Ken Travers:  We are well aware of the problems of small business.  

Hon B.M. SCOTT:  Well, I wonder about that, when the Government is moving legislation that will give it an 
open cheque to put away for a rainy day.  The Nedlands Early Learning Centre has cited figures showing that its 
workers compensation bill was $8 400 for two locations in 1998 and $14 400 for two location in 1999; in 2000, 
for 70 childcare places in a single centre, the premium was $14 000.  The cost has effectively doubled in two 
years.  There are many small businesses out there - and we have heard the figures from Hon Peter Foss - which 
will find this impost very difficult.  If we do not make it a short-term levy to overcome the immediate crisis 
caused by the collapse of HIH Insurance, we will be not only adding to unemployment across the board, but also 
contributing to the closure of childcare centres and other community-based operations.  Every kindergarten in 
the State is obliged to take out workers compensation for the people it employs.  Many small community 
organisations, and mum-and-dad businesses across this State will be affected.  The Government should move its 
mindset, and recognise that not everyone in business is there to make the big money.  A sunset clause put into 
this legislation would at least provide the confidence that this tax impost is being introduced for legitimate 
reasons.  

We will support this impost for only legitimate reasons; that is, to cover the immediate crisis for employers and 
employees who are affected.  We acknowledge that employers have an obligation to pay workers compensation 
to ensure that an employee’s injury and salary are covered.  I implore the Government to consider seriously 
making the five per cent levy on the premium for workers compensation a short-term saving grace for the crisis 
that we are faced with.  

HON RAY HALLIGAN (North Metropolitan) [7.55 pm]:  We are faced with an unfortunate situation that I am 
sure members on both sides of the Chamber wish had not happened.  However, these situations do happen in a 
capitalist society.  Mistakes are made - mistakes that we hoped would not be made.   

Hon J.A. Scott interjected.  

Hon RAY HALLIGAN:  If criminal negligence was involved, the law should take its course.  We cannot do that 
tonight with this legislation; we will leave that to the courts.  There are losers in all of these situations.  What 
about the Teachers Credit Society?  Do members want to go down that path and talk about the losers who were 
involved in that situation?  We are faced with a similar situation in which shareholders will lose - they have no 
control over the situation - and employees are also likely to lose.  Again, those without any say in the matter will 
lose.  Some businesses and the policyholders of HIH Insurance will certainly lose; it will be a hard time for 
them.  Those claimants with workers compensation claims will also lose.  It is a most unfortunate situation.   

We could look for recrimination but, as I have said, I prefer the courts to go down that path.  We could ask how 
it happened.  There has been talk of negligence, and that may very well be the case.  We must examine a number 
of different bodies if we are to determine where that negligence lies.  The directors must take responsibility 
because they were in control of the company.  Certain information would have been available to them.  We are 
not in a position to tell whether that information was correct.  No doubt there would have been actuarial evidence 
to show the probable length of claims and the cost of those claims in the case of workers compensation.  Much 
of that information should have been available to the auditors.   

The directors should have received at least monthly reports on their financial liabilities and they should have had 
the expertise to determine the extent of those liabilities.  The auditors, at least on an annual basis, should have 
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had access to this information.  One would hope that other regulatory bodies would also have had access to this 
information.  We have seen the end result, and there is no doubt that responsibility must lie somewhere.  With 
whom and in what percentage, I do not know.  I will leave it to the courts to decide. 

Hon Ken Travers:  Do you think the Government is responsible in any way? 

Hon RAY HALLIGAN:  Hon Ken Travers can pontificate all he likes, but I will leave it to the courts.  One 
might also ask how this happened.  We have heard stories about the amount of competition between the 
companies that provide this type of insurance.  There has been an enormous amount of discounting, and that 
means that the people who bought the policies bought them cheaper than if they had purchased them from 
another insurance company.  We are all guilty of going down that path.  We look for the sales in shops and in 
supermarkets.  We all look for the petrol station that happens to be selling the cheapest petrol at a given time.  So 
anyone in business - and I am sure members opposite understand how businesses operate - is looking for the best 
possible deal at the lowest price.  When people in business take out an insurance policy they do not necessarily 
look into the management of the company that will provide the cover.  If the premium is slightly lower than that 
which another company is offering and that company has been in business for a reasonable time, it is highly 
likely - provided the businesspeople are being offered the type of cover they want - that those businesses would 
seriously consider accepting that cover. 

A number of arguments have been put forward about who should pay the losses that have been incurred.  
Information about this actuarial figure of $93 million needs to be provided.  One argument could be that, because 
those clients of HIH Insurance have received a discounted offer and paid a premium lower than other companies 
are charging, they should possibly pay an additional amount.  Others have said that the loss should be spread 
over a greater number of people.  In this case, it is being put that all insurance policyholders pay this impost of 
five per cent.  In other situations, including acts of God - droughts, floods, cyclones and the like - the 
Government and all taxpayers have come to the party and have provided funds to assist those who have been 
devastated. 

The Government is in power to make these decisions, and I sincerely hope that it does.  The Government 
certainly has the numbers in the other place and in this House, with the support of its colleagues, to enable it to 
pass any legislation it wishes. 

Hon Jim Scott mentioned the fact that, whilst he is not looking for guarantees that these types of things will not 
happen again - he would no doubt be upset if they did - it may well be that although the current Government is 
totally against privatisation and its current workers compensation cover is held by non-government institutions, it 
may wish to go down a path similar to that taken in New South Wales - which also has a Labor Government - 
and take on the responsibility itself.  The Government may wish to take that suggestion on board.  If it did that 
we may not have these problems again, and Hon Jim Scott may be able to sleep well at night, knowing full well 
that all the workers are covered and we will not have to come into this place and look to small business, which is 
currently having all these problems, to pay an additional five per cent.  We are being asked to approve the 
proposal that small business should pay the five per cent virtually indefinitely.  The amendment before the 
House is that that five per cent be paid by small businesspeople for no longer than three years. 

As has been said by my colleagues, we on this side of the House do not want to see an open cheque book 
situation.  I do not want to see a situation in which even the five per cent can be changed by regulation.  
Members on the other side of the House have argued often, particularly in the Joint Standing Committee on 
Delegated Legislation, that there are certain instances when suggestions, requests and even demands should 
come back to this Chamber for debate.  I agree totally with that.  This is one of those instances when we should 
cover the financial requirements of which we have been advised.  One would hope that they would be very close 
to the amounts that will be paid out.  We are told that the experts have come up with the figures.  That being the 
case, I suggest that it is possible to determine from the actuarial figures when the need should cease.  For that 
reason I reluctantly support the legislation but only if there is the sunset clause of three years, in which case the 
Government will be in a position, if for some unknown reason there is a need, to come back and ask for 
additional funds. 

HON N.D. GRIFFITHS (East Metropolitan - Minister for Racing and Gaming) [8.06 pm]:  I thank members for 
their participation in this debate.  I note the stance of the Opposition and the National Party in supporting the 
second reading and wanting to advance a foreshadowed amendment at the committee stage. 

Hon M.J. Criddle:  I said we did not support it. 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS:  I am sorry.  Hon Murray Criddle corrects me: the National Party does not support the 
Bill.  I regret it does not support the Bill. 
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The method proposed by the Government is that proposed by the former Court Government in 1980, when the 
Employers’ Indemnity Superannuation Fund Act 1980 was passed.  In a sense, that was a rather misconceived 
piece of legislation because it enabled a levy to be imposed and, once the levy was imposed, it carried on until 
such time as the Government of the day caused it to be repealed.  That Government was the Government that 
was in power in 1986.  Therefore, a Liberal Government brought in a levy and it ceased to be in operation by 
virtue of the actions of a Labor Government.  The Labor Government of the day made that decision because it 
was advised that, given the claims outstanding, there was no need to continue with the levy.  History has shown 
us that Labor is very concerned not to have unnecessary levies.  Unfortunately, the Liberal Government of the 
day that brought in this piece of legislation, the then Court Government that was in existence in 1980, did so in 
such a hurry that the legislation is worded to the effect that a levy is imposed, but when it is withdrawn it cannot 
be reimposed without amendment.   

We come before the House today with a view to seeking from members an agreement that amendments be 
passed that will enable the imposition of a levy.  The maximum amount of the proposed levy, and it is set out in 
the text of the legislation, is five per cent.  That amount is arrived at as a result of the advice provided to the 
Government by the Workers’ Compensation and Rehabilitation Commission, on which sit employer 
representatives.  The employer organisations strongly support what the Government is proposing.  They are 
urging the Government, through the commission, that a levy of five per cent be imposed to meet the claims 
which are envisaged to be paid out in the forthcoming year.  The minister responsible has given an assurance that 
the matter will be reviewed in 2002.  It is the hope of the Government that a levy of far lower than five per cent 
will be called upon in the years after the first year.  A regime in which the levy is in existence for only three 
years will necessitate the Government imposing a levy of five per cent for each year.  That will cause greater 
hardship than a lesser levy of perhaps one per cent and will mean that for each of the following three years small 
business and other business, which those opposite purport to represent, will be paying out far more.  Surely what 
the Government proposes is far better for business than what the Opposition foreshadows.  It is far better because 
business will be able to pay at an appropriate rate, rather than what those opposite are seeking to impose, namely 
a five per cent levy.    

I will respond to the observations made by members.  First, what Hon Peter Foss said about the disgraceful 
conduct of the federal Government and its regulatory agencies is spot on.  The minister in the Gallop 
Government responsible for this area, Hon John Kobelke, MLA, has been active in pursuing the federal 
Government on this point.  We trust that the proposed royal commission will cast some light on what has taken 
place.  I am advised that the liquidator has indicated that recovery will take up to 10 years.  The amount that may 
be recovered from those responsible is potentially as low as 10c in the dollar.  The recovery made by the 
liquidator will be apportioned against payments made in each State, and projected recoveries have been factored 
into amounts required to fund the levy.  These matters will be progressively taken into account when adjustments 
are required.   

It is unfortunate that this area has what is known a “long tail” with respect to claims.  I am advised that some 
claims being made now relate to matters that took place in 1971 and 1976.  That relates to an insurance company 
which went into liquidation in the early 1990s.  That is how things happen, and why we must have a degree of 
flexibility.   

Hon Jim Scott raised concern about the regulation of insurance companies, and what has taken place in the 
history of premium increases over the past few years, particularly for Western Australians involved in business 
and their employees.  I am advised that the minister appointed Mr Rob Guthrie to examine the previous 
Government’s insurance review to see how better control of insurers can be implemented.  I thank members for 
their comments and ask them to support the second reading of the Bill.   

Question put and a division taken with the following result - 
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Ayes (14) 

Hon Kim Chance Hon Adele Farina Hon J.A. Scott Hon Giz Watson 
Hon Robin Chapple Hon G.T. Giffard Hon Christine Sharp Hon E.R.J. Dermer (Teller) 
Hon Kate Doust Hon N.D. Griffiths Hon Tom Stephens  
Hon Sue Ellery Hon Dee Margetts Hon Ken Travers  

Noes (12) 

Hon George Cash Hon John Fischer Hon Barry House Hon B.M. Scott 
Hon M.J. Criddle Hon Peter Foss Hon N.F. Moore Hon W.N. Stretch 
Hon Paddy Embry Hon Ray Halligan Hon Simon O’Brien Hon Alan Cadby (Teller) 
    

            

Pairs 

 Hon Louise Pratt  Hon B.K. Donaldson 
 Hon Jon Ford  Hon Robyn McSweeney 
 Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich  Hon Derrick Tomlinson 

Question thus passed. 

Bill read a second time. 

Committee 

The Chairman of Committees (Hon George Cash) in the Chair; Hon N.D. Griffiths (Minister for Racing and 
Gaming) in charge of the Bill. 

Clause 1:  Short title - 

Hon PETER FOSS:  I will pick up on an excellent point made by Hon Ray Halligan which fits in, to some 
extent, with the point made by Hon Jim Scott that the impact of this five per cent levy on insurance premiums 
will be less on smaller premiums.  One reason this occurred was that FAI Insurance Group was out chasing low 
insurance premiums.  The people who pay high premiums pay more of the levy than people who pay low 
premiums.  Will the people who were previously insured by HIH Insurance, and who are now, I understand, 
insured through SGIO Insurance Ltd, have their five per cent calculated on the basis of the premium they had 
with HIH or on the basis of the SGIO premium?  Will that take into account the fact that they were doing nicely 
under the previous arrangements?  Is there any way in which the burden could be better distributed between the 
people who will financially benefit from the ill-advised underwriting by FAI Insurance?  

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS:  The five per cent is prospective and I am advised will take effect with respect to 
policies that will be implemented from 25 June.  I am advised that the industry overall was undercutting by about 
30 per cent. 

Hon PETER FOSS:  The minister did not quite address the point I was raising.  In the past some people have 
gained from lower premiums.  They may have been paying lower premiums than they were entitled to, given 
their record, but they were not necessarily lower than the rest of the industry.  They nevertheless benefited from 
that.  Those people, who were bad risks, gained financially from the lower premiums.  Can we throw that burden 
a little more onto those people, who were probably the reason for the failure of HIH? 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS:  No.  I am advised that the individual employers cannot be identified.  

Clause put and passed.  

Clause 2 put and passed.  

Clause 3:  The Act amended - 
Hon PETER FOSS:  I move - 

Page 2, after line 6 - To insert the following subclause - 

(2) The amendments to this Act shall cease to have effect upon the expiration of three 
years calculated from the date on which this Act comes into force. 
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This is the amendment I foreshadowed during the second reading debate.  The degree to which we are binding 
ourselves to a rather hurried and less than ideal solution is of considerable alarm.  I hope that three years will not 
be considered an unreasonable period in which to examine this and come back with a better way of managing the 
situation.  I understand the urgency and that we probably do not have the option of taking time to improve on 
this method.  However, the Government should be able to come back here within three years and satisfy us that it 
is the only alternative or recommend a better alternative.  I can have sympathy with a Government that must act 
rapidly to protect workers, employers and employment, but I cannot see that human ingenuity could not improve 
the situation within three years.  That is not to say we will not extend the period.  Obviously the Parliament will 
extend it if we do not find an alternative.  However, it seems to me that including a time limit gives a sense of 
urgency and necessity for the Government to at least research the matter so that it is in a position to convince the 
Parliament in three years on what is the best course to follow. 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS:  The amendment is opposed.  The issues raised by the amendment were canvassed 
during the second reading debate, and I substantially dealt with those issues in my response during the second 
reading debate.  However, I will make what I think are the relevant points.  I will not go through the matter in the 
same detail as I did a few minutes ago. 

First, flexibility is needed in this area.  Claims may take many years to process.  This is a long-tail area.  If the 
amendment were carried, the fund would be in a position whereby, prudentially, it would need to get the money 
in within that period.  Therefore, rather than have a levy of five per cent and then lower it, hopefully very 
quickly when the matter is reviewed, as the Minister for Labour Relations has undertaken to do, the Government 
would be in a position whereby it would have to act prudentially, go for a higher amount for each of those three 
years and get in all the money to ensure that it did not run the risk of being treated in a particular way by those 
who may have a majority on the floor of this House in some three years.   

It is very important that the Government does all it can to lower the costs to business.  To do that, we need 
flexibility.  We do not want to find ourselves in a situation in which we are required to impose a levy of five per 
cent for the forthcoming year and the two years thereafter.  We would rather be in a position whereby the levy 
was more appropriately tailored to the capacity of industry to pay.  The amount of five per cent has been 
recommended by the commission.  It has the support of the employers - they are represented on the commission.  
Frankly, it has the support of all those who have reasonable knowledge of this industry.  Notwithstanding that, I 
am aware that members opposite are entitled to make their political points. 

The Government has already conceded ground on the principle of ensuring that there is no capacity for the 
amount to remain at five per cent forever and a day.  In passing, I refer to clause 5(2) and proposed subsection 
(3).  Those words were inserted in the other place to meet, to a substantial degree, the concerns which were 
expressed by colleagues of members opposite in the other place and which members opposite themselves are 
expressing to a degree tonight.   

Lastly, if any amendment is carried tonight, the Bill will have to go back to the other place.  The other place is 
not sitting, and it will not sit next week.  It will reconvene in 12 days.  I refer to the timing of the treatment of 
that amendment.  It will come back to this place by way of a message.  If the Government does not accept the 
amendment in the other place, it will create uncertainty and delay.  It is important that the insurance industry 
promptly calculate the premiums and premium notices that will result from those calculations to get them to the 
employers, so that they can formulate their budgets.  The amendment proposed by Hon Peter Foss will delay 
matters and cause uncertainty. 

Hon Peter Foss:  Only if you do not accept it. 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS:  Frankly, the proposal by the Opposition is unacceptable to the Government and to 
business.  

Hon M.J. CRIDDLE:  I have listened closely to what the minister has said.  Obviously a calculation has been 
made.  Over what period has the calculation been made to satisfy the requirement?  The minister has mentioned 
2006.  The basis of his argument is that three years is insufficient time for the Government to make a reasonable 
assessment.  

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS:  I am advised that a figure of $93 million has been calculated.  In the first year 
$36 million is required.  In the following year the amount will be reduced to $23 million and so on for ensuing 
years.  That is how it is worked out on the basis of actuarial advice.  It is done over a period of five years.  

Hon PETER FOSS:  I suggest to the Government a simple solution to the concerns expressed by Hon Nick 
Griffiths: once the Bill has been amended in this House, all the Government need do is announce that it will 



Extract from Hansard 
[COUNCIL - Thursday, 31 May 2001] 

 p793b-808a 
Hon Peter Foss; Hon Murray Criddle; Hon Jim Scott; Hon Barbara Scott; President; Hon Ray Halligan; Hon 

Nick Griffiths; Hon Dee Margetts; Chairman; Deputy President; Hon Robyn McSweeney 

 [12] 

accept the amendment and it will be perfectly easy to make the calculations at that time.  The Government 
controls the lower House and everybody knows that the Bill can go through in the form in which it leaves this 
House.  Obviously, calculations can be done on that basis.  

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS:  The proposition put forward by Hon Peter Foss has already been rejected.  The 
Government does not accept the amendment; it has already rejected the amendment in the other place.  

Hon J.A. SCOTT:  I have some sympathy for the amendment proposed by Hon Peter Foss.  Having spent some 
time on the Joint Standing Committee on Delegated Legislation, I am concerned about the open-ended ability to 
continue by regulation something that is almost a tax.  I understand the problem faced in this instance, and it is 
twofold: first, there is the problem of the time in which an amendment can be made to allow the new premium 
rates to be set; and, secondly, it is difficult to cost the total amount that will be required in the years to come as a 
result of this crash.  There must be some level of flexibility.  I would like to have proposed an amendment 
allowing for a review of the Bill not too far into the future, and probably within five years.   

I have heard the stories about the problems with time, however, and it seems that would be difficult to achieve.  I 
have been advised that it is likely this legislation will be reviewed anyway.  I ask the minister to give a 
commitment that a review will be undertaken and also to provide a time frame for that review.  I would then feel 
much more comfortable with the legislation.  I understand this ability has been available in the past and that it 
has not been used in a bad sort of way; in fact, the surcharge has not been applied in recent times.  However, it 
could feasibly be used to accumulate funds not specifically for the purpose outlined in the Bill.  I would like 
some assurance that a review will be undertaken and that a time frame has been set down. 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS:  I think I understand what the member is saying.  I will make sure that the Minister for 
Labour Relations is aware of his concerns.  I note that the Employers’ Indemnity Supplementation Fund Act is 
21 years old.  If it contains a degree of inflexibility, it should be closely looked at with a view to making sure 
that what takes place can be improved.  I will convey that to the Minister for Labour Relations.  

Hon B.M. SCOTT:  I am pleased to hear that Hon Jim Scott supports the view that a review should be in place.  
The Opposition asks for that support to be consolidated in a sunset clause.  The only rationale I have heard the 
minister put forward to explain why flexibility is needed is what most people understand in relation to workers 
compensation claims; that is, an indefinite period is needed to determine the level of injury or claim.  It is not 
rational to say that a sunset clause cannot be put in place for those reasons.  Everybody knows that determination 
of a worker’s injury often cannot be assessed until many years afterward.  The minister’s argument that we 
cannot now set in place a firm date for a review of this five per cent levy is flawed.  The minister has given no 
guarantee that he will reduce the levy over the next three years, because his rationale is that flexibility is needed 
to determine the payout costs.  While we are retrieving the $93 million for the supplementation fund, which is 
needed for the shortfall from the HIH Insurance fallout, there is no rational argument for the minister to not put 
in place a review.  What Hon Jim Scott said is very sensible.  We want a guarantee that he will review the five 
per cent levy.  

Hon PETER FOSS:  The minister has missed the point of the Opposition’s concerns, which are not with the 
Employers’ Indemnity Supplementation Fund Act or the fact that it is 21 years old.  The Act appears to be a 
good one and to function well.  Our problem is what the Government is doing to it, not what it was like before it 
did anything to it.  The difficulty is that the Government is imposing a substantial surcharge, not an 
inconsequential change or a little lift to it, but a five per cent levy on the total of employers’ premiums.  The 
minister said the Government will review the Act.  We are not interested in reviewing the Act.  We are interested 
in the Government’s solution to the problem, which is to use this Act because it is a handy Act to use. 

In reality, a considerable benefit will be given to the people who created the problem.  The people who get the 
best deal out of this surcharge will be those who are rescued.  The people who used solid insurers, who satisfied 
the insurers’ claims record requirement, or the people who paid higher premiums will be the ones hit by this 
levy.  That may be a quick fix but it is not a good solution.  The Government’s answer to that is it will ensure the 
minister does something about it.  We are asking the minister in this place to give assurances about what will 
happen.  That is a perfectly reasonable request.  Opposition members may look silly and thick, but they heard 
what the minister said; what he said was nothing.  I take some comfort from the fact that the rate will be 
prescribed. 

Hon N.D. Griffiths:  Yes. 

Hon PETER FOSS:  One comfort I have is that this Chamber will at least have the capacity to disallow the 
Government’s regulation.  My concern is that if we start disallowing regulations, the levy will probably remain 
at five per cent with no mechanism to bring it down, therefore if we pass a regulation for five per cent - bingo - 
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we are stuck with it.  It would be fairer if the levy were prescribed for one year at a time.  What the Government 
proposes is a perpetual tax, and Hon Jim Scott was correct in picking up that fact.  This is nothing more than a 
tax by regulation.  Most taxes are prescribed for one year and must come back to the Parliament for approval. 

This tax is for five per cent until at least 2006.  If the Government does nothing after the first regulation is 
passed, every person with workers compensation insurance in this State will be stuck with a five per cent add-on 
until 2006.  It appears to me that this matter is going all the Government’s way.  It has not been prepared to make 
the slightest concession to the people who are genuinely concerned that when this levy goes on, it will not come 
off.  It is ominous that the Government is reluctant to allow any control over the regulation prior to 2006.  The 
minister’s assurances are so thin and wishy-washy that I do not regard them as assurances at all. 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS:  First, the levy in 1990 was one per cent.  The matters dealt with previously were 
Palmdale Insurance Ltd, $2.6 million; Bishopgate Insurance Ltd, $2.7 million; and National Employers Mutual 
General Insurance Association Ltd, $3.9 million.  HIH is $93 million.  The employers are represented on the 
Workers’ Compensation and Rehabilitation Commission and were part of the device that recommended that levy 
figure to the Government.  The Minister for Labour Relations has already undertaken to review the levy in 
March 2002, and will have it reviewed in March of every year.  

Hon Peter Foss:  Will you give us that same undertaking?  

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS:  I can only recount what the minister responsible for this policy area has said.  I am not 
the Minister for Labour Relations.  

Hon DEE MARGETTS:  I support my colleague Hon Jim Scott’s request for a clear commitment to undertake a 
review.  We have obviously agreed to sit on to debate this Bill and we understand the need for urgency.  We also 
understand the desire for a degree of responsibility on the part of the Government about the ongoing 
commitment that is being made on behalf of taxpayers.  It is not too onerous for the minister representing the 
Minister for Labour Relations to find out from him whether a commitment has been made to undertake a review, 
and, if not, why not.  We want some guarantee during this process.  I am sure there is some way of contacting the 
minister to establish whether this is a problem.  I cannot see why a firm commitment to undertake a review is a 
problem, given that most members have indicated that they would support such a move.   

I do not believe that workers deserve less certainty than business operators.  Members of the Liberal Party, and 
members of the opposition bench generally, normally support measures that create certainty for business.  
Workers do not require less certainty; in fact, in many cases they deserve more but do not get it.  It is not 
unreasonable to ask for a firm commitment to a review and a time frame within which that review will 
commence.  

Hon PETER FOSS:  When I read the Ministerial Code of Conduct, I discovered little that was new.  However, it 
is a change for the Labor Party to accept the notion of collective responsibility.  Item 3 of the code states - 

Under the Westminster system of government, Ministers have both collective and individual 
responsibilities. . . .  

Ministerial responsibility requires the collective responsibility of Cabinet to Parliament for the whole 
conduct of government administration. 

All Ministers will acknowledge that the collective decisions of Cabinet are binding on them 
individually.  They are obligated to publicly support those decisions. 

I would not expect the minister to give an undertaking without first having satisfied himself that the minister in 
the other place is prepared to go along with it.  That would be foolish, because the minister in the other place 
would be required to carry out the review.  However, once Hon Nick Griffiths has confirmed that the minister 
responsible has given that undertaking, I ask that he also give that undertaking.  The Opposition understands that 
it is a government undertaking, but we want someone in this Chamber to reiterate it.  There is no point in getting 
an undertaking from a minister in another place.  We cannot do much to him, but we can do something to a 
minister in this Chamber.  Given that this is a government undertaking and that the minister responsible in this 
place is taking responsibility for the undertaking given by the minister in the other place, I am happy to accept 
that.   

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS:  I have pointed out the Government’s position, and I am happy to reiterate that position;.  

Hon Peter Foss:  You are not prepared to put your neck on the line.   
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Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS:  I am a member of the Government.  The level of the surcharge will be reviewed in 
March 2002 and the same process will occur each succeeding year to ensure that a levy is reset by regulation as 
necessary to meet the projected fund requirements for that year and similarly in each succeeding year.  I am 
happy to give that undertaking.   

Another issue is what should be done about a 20-year-old Act.  I am not in a position to say, on behalf of the 
Government, that such a 20-year-old Act will be reviewed.  However, I am in a position to say, as I trust I have 
said already, that I will take up that issue with the Minister for Labour Relations.  The community needs this 
Chamber to pass this legislation unamended tonight, for the reasons that I referred to earlier; and if members do 
not do so, it will be on their heads. 

Hon J.A. SCOTT:  I am happy to pass this Bill tonight.  However, it should not be too difficult for the minister 
in this place to contact the minister in charge of this portfolio and ask him whether there will be a review.  That 
would take only five minutes, and we could then get out of here; because I would be very happy, given that 
commitment, to get the debate over and done with.   

Hon RAY HALLIGAN:  The minister’s second reading speech states that the actuarial advice estimates a cost of 
$93 million for Western Australia.  Does that actuarial advice represent the total amount of claims that are 
expected to be paid out?  Does the minister also have similar advice about what the five per cent impost on 
premiums for 2001-02 will provide for the supplementation fund? 

Hon PETER FOSS:  I take the point made by Hon Jim Scott.  I am more interested in a review of this Bill than in 
a review of a 20-year-old Act.  This Bill is the one that concerns me.  

Hon N.D. Griffiths:  This Bill will then become the Act. 

Hon PETER FOSS:  It is the bit that the minister is seeking to add tonight that we are worried about - not the bit 
that has been there for the past 20 years.  We want an undertaking that the scheme of this Bill will be reviewed, 
and I think that is also what Hon Jim Scott has asked for.  I also ask the minister to give an undertaking that the 
percentage of the surcharge will be prescribed in such a way that the regulation will last for only one year, 
because if we pass a regulation that will operate for ever and we do not disallow it, then next year we will not 
have anything to operate under.  However, if we pass a regulation that will expire in 12 months, this Chamber 
will have the capacity on an annual basis - quite appropriately for what is a taxing provision - to scrutinise this 
delegated legislation.  I would be happy with that, and I think that would meet the requirements.   

I would also be happy to move that the Chairman do leave the Chair until the ringing of the bells to enable the 
minister to speak to his colleague to see whether he can give us those undertakings.  The first undertaking is that 
this amendment will be reviewed and a report made to Parliament after the review and secondly, that when the 
power under this section is exercised it is exercised by regulation that expires in 12 months.  A new regulation 
will then have to be brought in that this Parliament will have the capacity to review.  On that basis the 
Government will get what it wants and the Opposition will get what it wants.  That is the appropriate way to do 
it.  I ask the minister whether he would like to move that the Chairman vacate the Chair until the ringing of the 
bells and take the opportunity for him to speak to his colleague. 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS:  Members opposite have been very quick to get to their feet.  I would like to consult with 
the Minister for Labour Relations with a view to shortening the debate as I do not want to stay here forever and a 
day listening to the same old arguments and demands.  Hon Peter Foss would be well aware of the position of 
the minister in this House, particularly when the other place is not sitting.  It is inappropriate for me to act 
outside my brief.  I ask that the Chairman leave the Chair until the ringing of the bells. 

The CHAIRMAN:  The Minister for Racing and Gaming has requested that I leave the Chair until the ringing of 
the bells, as I understand it, for the purpose of contacting a minister in the other House.  As there appears to be 
no objection I will follow that course of action.   

Sitting suspended from 8.58 to 9.16 pm 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS:  I give an undertaking, as a minister of the Government and on behalf of the 
Government, that the Act in its amended form will be reviewed within five years.  

Hon PETER FOSS:  That is a bit light on in terms of the period of time.  Another request was made in regard to 
the prescription of the percentage.  Can the minister tell us his view on that?  

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS:  The position of the Government is that the level of the surcharge will be reviewed in 
March 2002, and the same process will occur each succeeding year to ensure a levy is reset by regulation as 
necessary, to meet the projected funding requirements for that year and in each succeeding year.   
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Hon PETER FOSS:  Pardon me for asking the minister to actually give the House a straight “no”, but that is 
actually what I understand he is saying - that he will not give an undertaking that the Government will regulate 
the legislation on an annual basis, so that the regulation expires at the end of 12 months.  Am I correct in that 
deduction from what the minister said, and if that is the case, will the minister do the House the courtesy of 
saying that he will not give such an undertaking?  

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS:  I have stated the position of the Government.  

Hon PETER FOSS:  I have a problem here, and I cannot see why the minister is so reluctant to make the position 
clear.  The fact that he has failed to give an undertaking that the regulation will be annual, and will expire, 
carries the implication that he refuses to do so.  If he so refuses, it will be appropriate to have that on the record 
of this House.  What is so difficult about saying, “No, the Government will not do this”?  If that is what the 
minister is saying, he should come out and make it clear in this House.  It is reasonable that the members of this 
House know the attitude of the minister so they can make up their minds.  It is not hard to say “no” if that is what 
the minister means, nor is it hard to say “yes’, if that is his intention.  This House needs to have the answer, 
whichever it is, clearly on the record.  

Hon J.A. SCOTT:  The Greens (WA) are happy with the commitment that the Government has made to review 
the legislation within five years.  The process outlined in the second reading speech will allow the House to 
examine any changes made to the levy by regulation.  The Greens (WA) understand that there may be some 
occasions when the levy may need to continue at the same level.  That is why it is worded “as necessary” rather 
than stating that it will expire each year.  The five-year review will provide the safeguards the Greens (WA) 
require.  

Hon PETER FOSS:  The Opposition does not accept that the prescription for regulation of the fee is sufficient.  
If five per cent is prescribed this year and it is not time-limited, next year the Government can keep it at five per 
cent purely by not introducing another regulation.  Furthermore, if the Government introduces a regulation at 
four per cent, but it has been provided with information that it should be three per cent, this House can disallow 
only the regulation for four per cent, and the levy could be increased to five per cent.  As a result, the 
Government’s review can be ignored because the Opposition has no capacity to stop the Government taxing 
Western Australian employers for ever and a day.  The levy is controlled only by the reduction to one per cent 
after the year 2006.   

The Government has the capacity to impose a tax.  Members should keep in mind that this is a tax.  The 
alternative to this levy was that it would be paid from either the commonwealth consolidated revenue or the state 
consolidated revenue.  We are effectively establishing a standing appropriation for a five per cent levy on all 
employers in this State that will last at least until 2006, or it could last for ever and a day; and that is 
unacceptable.   

I find it even more unacceptable that the Minister Assisting the Treasurer is so mealy-mouthed that he is not 
prepared to put on the record that that is the case.  He is not prepared to give that undertaking.  If the minister 
makes a decision and rejects a proposition, he should have the guts to say that he rejects it.  However, this 
minister refuses to say in this House that he has rejected the proposition.  The minister should at least have the 
courage of his conviction and the courage to say what he has decided.  The minister has been asked to give an 
undertaking and he should make the Government’s position clear.  However, it is clear the he will remain mealy-
mouthed.   

The Government is being gutless.  It is not prepared to tell the world what it is doing.  It is not prepared to give 
Parliament the capacity to review annually a tax on the people of Western Australia.  That is bad in principle but, 
what is worse, is that the minister is so gutless that he cannot tell the people what he is doing.  He does not want 
it recorded in Hansard so that we can tell people what the minister has done.  That indicates bad faith by the 
Government.  I again quote another part of the ministerial code of conduct which states -  

A Minister’s responsibility to act as a trustee of the public interest should always be paramount in the 
performance of their functions. 

That entails telling it as it is.  If the minister does not have the guts to tell it as it is, he is effectively saying that 
he is not prepared to submit the Government to annual scrutiny.  The Government is not even prepared to tell the 
people of Western Australia.  It is one thing to say that the Government is not prepared to do it, it is another to 
take that attitude and try to conceal from Western Australians what it is doing.  The minister does not have the 
honesty to make it clear to the people of Western Australia that that is his attitude.  
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Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS:  I will make two points briefly because I know that Hon Peter Foss enjoys listening to 
the sound of his voice.  I enjoy listening to the sound of his voice coming from the opposition benches.  I ask the 
Committee to consider that the money raised by the levy is not to be used for the general purposes of 
Government, it is to meet the purposes of the fund.  It will be used to make sure that employers who find 
themselves uninsured as a result of this collapse do not go bankrupt.  It is also to make sure that the claims of 
injured workers are paid.   

I will not concern myself with answering the grandstanding performance of Hon Peter Foss, other than to point 
out for the third time the Government’s position.  That was set out clearly in the second reading speech.  I will 
read the words again and I hope this time the member understands them. 

Hon Peter Foss interjected. 

The DEPUTY PRESIDENT (Hon George Cash):  Order!   

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS:  The Government’s position with regard to the matter put to it by Hon Peter Foss is in 
these terms - 

The level of the surcharge will be reviewed in March 2002, and the same process will occur each 
succeeding year to ensure a levy is reset by regulation as necessary to meet the projected funds 
requirements for that year and similarly in each succeeding year. 

That is the Government’s position.  Hon Peter Foss can carry on all he likes; I will sit back and try to listen. 

Hon RAY HALLIGAN:  The actuarial advice estimates a cost of $93 million for Western Australia.  I would 
like to know what period that covers and whether it is the total cost of the anticipated claims; and will the 
minister advise the amount of money that will go into the supplementation fund from the five per cent levy that 
will be charged in 2001 and 2002? 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS:  The actuarial advice from the provisional liquidator as at February 2001 is that a five 
per cent levy will raise $32 million in year 1, and the estimated cost in year 1 is $36 million. 

Hon RAY HALLIGAN:  The actuarial advice estimates a cost of $93 million for Western Australia.  What is 
covered by that $93 million? 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS:  I am advised that that cost covers the known claims and the estimated claims to 14 
March 2001. 

Hon B.M. SCOTT:  I would like some clarification from the minister.  The Government tends to group 
employers as small business.  We are concerned about that because it will reduce jobs.  Will the minister advise 
whether the non-profit organisations that pay workers compensation - particularly those in the area of children’s 
services throughout the State and in every town and little suburb - have been canvassed.  Also, can the minister 
give an undertaking that those organisations are quite happy about this impost and the effect it will have on their 
running costs over the next three years?  I am sure those organisations would seek some guarantee from the 
Government; they are run on a very fine margin, they are employers and they would be affected.  Have those 
organisations been canvassed through the business groups? 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS:  I am advised the levy applies to all.  Every employer has not been canvassed.  Certainly 
the Government regrets a levy such as this.  We are not responsible for HIH.  It is accepted that if people have 
matters added on to their cost structure, it will not do them any good.  However, this is nothing compared to the 
coalition’s goods and services tax. 

Hon PETER FOSS:  Any Government has two major responsibilities.  The first is to make a decision in a timely 
fashion, because one of the most difficult things people have is the lack of decision making.  The second is that, 
having made a decision, a Government must make sure the decision is clear and unequivocal.  This Government 
has failed on both aspects.  It has been in government for three months while everything has been referred off; 
everybody is waiting for decisions.  In practically every single area one can think of, the Government is 
consulting people and no decisions have been made.  When the Government is forced into making a decision it 
equivocates.  This minister has been forced into making a decision, but the one thing he does not want to do is to 
have anybody know that he has made one.  That is a classic failure of ministerial duties.  It does not bode very 
well for this Government. 

Amendment put and division take with the following result - 
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Ayes (12) 

Hon George Cash Hon John Fischer Hon Barry House Hon B.M. Scott 
Hon M.J. Criddle Hon Peter Foss Hon N.F. Moore Hon W.N. Stretch 
Hon Paddy Embry Hon Ray Halligan Hon Simon O’Brien Hon Alan Cadby (Teller) 

Noes (14) 

Hon Kim Chance Hon Adele Farina Hon J.A. Scott Hon Giz Watson 
Hon Robin Chapple Hon G.T. Giffard Hon Christine Sharp Hon E.R.J. Dermer (Teller) 
Hon Kate Doust Hon N.D. Griffiths Hon Tom Stephens  
Hon Sue Ellery Hon Dee Margetts Hon Ken Travers  

            

Pairs 

 Hon B.K. Donaldson  Hon Louise Pratt 
 Hon Robyn McSweeney  Hon Jon Ford 
 Hon Derrick Tomlinson  Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich 

Amendment thus negatived. 

Clause put and passed. 

Clauses 4 to 9 put and passed.   

Title put and passed.   
Report 

Bill reported, without amendment, and the report adopted. 

Third Reading 

HON N.D. GRIFFITHS (East Metropolitan - Minister for Racing and Gaming) [9.37 pm]:  I move - 

That the Bill be now read a third time.   

Question put and a division taken with the following result - 

Ayes (14) 

Hon Kim Chance Hon Adele Farina Hon J.A. Scott Hon Giz Watson 
Hon Robin Chapple Hon G.T. Giffard Hon Christine Sharp Hon E.R.J. Dermer (Teller) 
Hon Kate Doust Hon N.D. Griffiths Hon Tom Stephens  
Hon Sue Ellery Hon Dee Margetts Hon Ken Travers  

Noes (12) 

Hon George Cash Hon John Fischer Hon Barry House Hon B.M. Scott 
Hon M.J. Criddle Hon Peter Foss Hon N.F. Moore Hon W.N. Stretch 
Hon Paddy Embry Hon Ray Halligan Hon Simon O’Brien Hon Alan Cadby (Teller) 
 

            

Pairs 

 Hon Louise Pratt  Hon B.K. Donaldson 
 Hon Jon Ford  Hon Robyn McSweeney 
 Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich  Hon Derrick Tomlinson  
 

Question thus passed. 

Bill read a third time and passed. 
 


